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Cross-border Health and Safety Collaboration after April 2019
1. Purpose: This paper sets out arrangements being made for future cross-border liaison on Health and Safety issues and best practice after April 2019, as requested at the Commissioners meeting on 22 March 2018.
2. Background: The Forestry Commission aims to support the development of an excellent H&S culture in the GB forestry sector. We understand culture to be a pattern of habituated behaviours which includes reinforcing communications. 
In the context of H&S in the forestry sector, these must be the behaviours which result in reduced numbers of accidents for all groups of people who interact with our industry, and a sustained improvement in the health and well-being of those employed in the forestry sector. Currently we encourage the development of an excellent H&S culture in a number of ways; 
a. Insisting on high standards of H&S compliance from our own staff and contractors working on Forest Enterprise England and Forest Enterprise Scotland managed land.
b. Supporting the work of the Forest Industry Safety Accord through FC staff taking an active role in FISA’s governance, working groups and communications.
c. Working with the wider forestry sector, including the elements of the FC which are not directly engaged in the management of the FES and FEE estate. For example commissioning FR to work on the development of alternatives to pesticides or improved safe application methods or the development of a new forest operations apprenticeship standard.
The Forestry Commission has, since its creation, been a focal point for the development of good-practice in forestry sector Health and Safety, and related training, across GB. Over this time the FC has acted as a unifying force in the forestry sector and taken a collaborative approach which stresses the importance of consistency across national borders. 

The transition to an England-only FC in April 2019 introduces the risk of a reduction in the positive impact on forestry H&S culture compared to what has been possible under a cross-border FC. This paper explains what we will do to minimise this risk.

3. Proposed Action: In 2016 the H&S service for FC moved from a cross-border arrangement based in Silvan House to separate provision for England and Scotland. Since 2016 H&S activity, across the staff group employed by the FC has been overseen by the FC Health and Safety Strategy Group. 
The group has taken a light-touch approach with a focus on ensuring coss-border liaison between the FC’s H&S professionals, and providing assurance to the Commissioners that each part of the FC taking a proactive approach to improving the H&S culture. This group will cease to exist when the FC moves to an England only organisation and it is, therefore, appropriate that the future arrangements for cross-border liaison and collaboration are explained.
From April 2019 the successor organisations to FEE and FES will;
· Hold an annual liaison workshop which brings together the substantial part of both H&S teams to share best practice and learning opportunities as well as working on common issues that can contribute towards developing an excellent H&S culture.

· Bi-monthly “keep in touch” call will be scheduled between the H&S Leads for England and Scotland.

· At CEO level, re-state their organisational commitment to collaborating within FISA for the greater good of the UK forestry sector.

· Engage with NRW and the Northern Irish Forest service and invite their collaboration in the proposed annual liaison workshop, and “keep in touch” calls, so as to achieve UK coverage for the state forest management sector.

4. Resource Implications: The arrangements described above will require very little resource additional to that which is already allocated within England and Scotland. The additional cash expenditure to facilitate liaison is likely to be in the region of £5,000 per annum to cover meeting costs.
5. Risk Assessment: There is a moderate risk that after April 2019 the GB state forest organisations will have a diminished positive impact on safety culture in the forestry sector. This is a possible consequence of less cross-border liaison, and a reduced motivation to collaborate, amongst our H&S professionals.
We plan to mitigate this risk by putting in place informal, but sanctioned at senior management level, arrangements for annual liaison on H&S between GB state forest management organisations. In addition, and arguably more importantly, we will reaffirm our commitment to working within FISA for the greater good of the UK forestry sector. 
6. Communication Issues: The future arrangements for liaison and collaboration on H&S issues will be communicated within the FEE and FES successor organisations and within the FISA membership.
7. Recommendations: It is recommended that the Commissioners; 
· Note the proposed actions which will support continued H&S collaboration between Scotland and England, and restate our commitment to FISA.

· Endorse the proposal to engage with colleagues in Wales and Northern Ireland.
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